## <u>ShiaWatch</u>

Alerts, News, and Background from Lebanon

[A Hayya Bina project]

Edited by Inga Schei and Lokman Slim

## **The "Assassination" of the STL...** Another victory for Lebanon's culture of impunity

The Special Tribunal for Lebanon (STL) seems ready to make its final curtain call after an unknown website (which vanished as quickly as it appeared last April 8 – 9) published the court's list of witnesses. In short, that disclosure clearly marked the issuance of a threat to the livelihood

of those named and to the trial itself. The STL has since vowed to hold those individuals behind the list's publication in contempt of court.<sup>1</sup> At least one commentator noted, "Without firing a shot or beating up anyone, they'll manage to scare away all the witnesses."<sup>2</sup> But while publication of the list is simply the most recent



setback for the tribunal, it may prove to be the last straw in a long series of such incidents. The STL's perceived demise, however, certainly has not received the same tumultuous response as its founding. Instead, a remarkably quiet ambivalence seems to have taken root among Lebanese on both sides of this divisive issue.

On April 11, *al-Akhbar* echoed the information when it published an article (which can only be described as a frontal attack) that condemned the "corrupt" STL. Titled "The International Tribunal is Reeling," it introduced the new website, which was launched by a group known as "Journalists for the Truth." In an effort to demonstrate the close synchronization between *al-Akhbar* (among other outlets) and the obscure website, and to ensure the identity of the individuals in question was made perfectly clear, the newspaper took the extraordinary step of listing the witnesses' place and year of birth, current residence, career and even the names of their mothers. Interestingly, the newspaperpublished the list a day after the website operated by *al-Mustaqbal* newspaper (backed by the Future Movement) was hacked and used to leak the names of the witnesses.<sup>3</sup> Some 167 names appeared on the website, in Arabic and English, along with the claim that "the information about the witnesses was leaked by the tribunal."<sup>4</sup> The homepage of that Hariri-backed newspaper also urged readers to visit the newly launched site.

Bearing the clichéd title "truth-up," the website (which was taken down days after it first appeared) described a series of legal reasons that purportedly explained why witnesses are permitted to refuse to testify before the international court.<sup>5,6</sup> It also offered to coordinate legal advice and provide support for those who wanted their names to be stricken from the list. Finally, the site noted that as its primary mission was to uncover

corruption in the STL, it could not be held accountable by "witnesses, victims, and STL employees for the potential consequences [that may follow publication] of [such] information on the site. On the other hand,

the STL and its officials [bear]...full responsibility."7 According to the website, it intended eventually to add audio statements. official documents and a compendium of tribunal leaks and scandals. To date, no one has claimed stewardship of the site, an omission that cloaks its authors in the same sense of security they stripped from the witnesses by publishing their names. But while the staff behind the site remains a thinly veiled mystery, the digital footprint of the operation leaves little doubt about its architects, particularly since third-party sources, such as al-Manar al-Akhbar newspaper TV, and the newly launched Slabnews website, have been promoting these materials in various ways. Whether

the site appears again is immaterial, as its prompt disappearance demonstrated that it was likely intended as a "blitzkrieg" operation to intimidate anyone who considered collaborating with the court-an outcome it achieved immediately and effectively.

and one of its interior pages disclose the details published about the witnesses. The caption on the front page reads "The Tribunal Shivers."

The STL responded to publication of the witnesses' names by observing, "[T]he list of persons that could be placed at risk by this irresponsible website is not an accurate reflection of official court records."8 Since then, it has chosen to make good on its threats to cite for contempt of court



2



بحكمة الدولية تتر



In 2005, every conceivable medium was used to demand "the truth." Here, pins, banners, placards and even the pedestal of the martyrs statue—which became an improvised billboard—were pressed into service to advance the claim "We want the truth!"

those responsible for hacking al-Mustaqbal and ¬al-Akhbar. The STL justified its actions by referring to Rule 60bs(A)(v), which states that the STL may hold any individual in contempt who "threatens, intimidates, causes any injury or offers a bribe to, or otherwise interferes with, a witness."9 Ultimately, however, it appears this move is little more than a last-ditch effort to flex whatever muscle remains in this international institution. In addition, Lebanon's State Prosecutor Judge Hatem Madi stated that the country's judiciary would take legal action in response to the published witness list assuming it receives such a request from the STL. Madi also noted that individuals identified in the list are free to file a lawsuit against its publishers.10

The STL is responsible for investigating one of the most politically (and confessionally) charged events to have occurred in a country where even the choice of coffeehouse is a political statement. Once known as "Mr. Lebanon," former Prime Minister Rafik Hariri was killed February 14, 2005 by a massive car bomb. The tremendous force of the blast not only left a gaping crater in the road outside the legendary St. Georges Hotel, but it also drove the Lebanese to launch their "Beirut Spring," a movement aimed not only at protesting Hariri's assassination and ousting the Syrian army from of having to bury yet another victim once seemed as though it had jarred the Lebanese awake from their collective stupor. Somehow, it helped them recognize that the two-pronged ideology behind amnesty and amnesia (which evolved following the Taif Agreement into some sacred creed) did little more than force the country into an inescapable deadlock. Clearly, that transformation is worthy of investigation. In fact, February 15, 2005 was the day the word truth was finally included in the lexicon of Lebanese politics. Although the country was divided into two large camps named in recognition of significant dates (March 8 and March 14), the Lebanese who decided to support the truth not only wanted the truth about Hariri's assassination, but they also advocated farreaching political reforms that would undermine



Lebanon, but also at rejuvenating Lebanon's political system and arena. The day after the assassination, throngs of people began demanding their right to learn "the truth" about Hariri's death as they escorted him to his final resting place. The pivotal act



3

At certain times, the concept behind "Justice" was as fashionable as that behind "Truth." On the left, a billboard emblazoned with a portrait of the late prime minister and the STL logo reads, "Justice is my Right." The banner to the right, hung on the fence that borders Tripoli's main traffic roundabout, featured a picture of Saad Hariri and was signed by an obscure group called "Sportsmen for Lebanon." It reads, "Justice is God's Commandment."

the very pillars of the Lebanese system. Thus, it is perhaps no coincidence that the website launched recently—and briefly—to undercut the STL's investigation was named "truth-up."

In parallel (yet sometimes at odds) with the

emergence of the truth as a discrete category within politics, Lebanon's academic and civil society organizations continued to question Lebanon's ambiguous relationship with its tumultuous past and society's prospects for overcoming that specter. By virtue of United Nations Security Council Resolution 1557, the establishment of the STL was accompanied by the first serious efforts to introduce to Lebanon the concepts that

comprise transitional justice. Although no meaningful action has been taken by Lebanese governments since 2005 to address the concerns expressed respectively by these segments of society following Hariri's assassination, repeated references to those demands have appeared in official literature (including Cabinet Statements) and in the political platforms being advanced by other candidates. It is therefore clear that something has indeed changed in Lebanon, and while that shift may be miniscule, it could be





During Saad Hariri's unique premiership, which ran from November 9, 2009 to June 13, 2011, a Saudi-Syrian rapprochement took place following Hezbollah's Beirut blitz (May 2008) and the Doha agreement. As Prime Minister, Hariri visited Damascus twice, in December 2009 and May 2010.

expanded in terms of breadth and speed.

Having been tasked with investigating the *truth* behind the country's most infamous assassination, the tribunal itself has long since been an arbiter of controversy. Initial investigations originally pointed the finger of guilt at Syria, itself a controversial act that involved the scandalous "false witnesses" issue and an accusation by Jamil as-Sayyed (the former head of General Security) that former Prime Minister Saad Hariri



The use of the media to intimidate Lebanese citizens, such as the incident that occurred at the medical clinic of Dr. Iman Sharara, is certainly not the only tactic Hezbollah has used to disrupt the course of the STL. When the initial indictments and supporting materials were submitted to the STL's pre-trial judge on January 17, 2011, the documents certainly should have remained confidential. Yet leaks disclosed that the indictment focused on Hezbollah members. The next day, Hezbollah staged a show of force that involved dozens of militants. Ostensibly unarmed, scores of blackshirted men were deployed to several of Beirut's most strategic areas. Although the "exercise" lasted only a few hours, it certainly conveyed the intended message. Known as the "day of the black shirts," the January 18, 2011 event became the Lebanese prototype for paramilitary action that clearly threatens violence but spills no blood.

4

(the son of the late former prime minister), paid the witnesses to accuse the Syrian authority. Indeed, the younger Hariri remained particularly outspoken in his indictment of Syria until 2009. Syria and Saudi Arabia have often been charged with using Lebanon as a battleground on which to seek the expansion of their respective regional influence, but following an official rapprochement between the two countries, Saad Hariri made a personal visit to Syrian President Bashar al-Assad in Damascus.<sup>11</sup> That same year, a Syrian Embassy was established in Lebanon. Taken together, these actions elucidated the choice made by the prime minister "between competing priorities that [became] increasingly impossible to pursue simultaneously: the drive to find his father's killers and the need to govern Lebanon."12 Thus, the STL's biggest Lebanese advocate effectively abandoned it by trading lubricating a short-lived Syrian-Saudi political deal with the blood of his father.

In May 2009, the German newspaper Der Spiegel published an article which claimed that Hezbollah would be implicated in the assassination, thereby diverting blame from Syria to its local proxy organization. Following that article, there were clear indications that the court was redirecting its focus after a crowd of women verbally assaulted two STL investigators and a translator, all of whom had traveled to Dahiyeh to question Dr. Iman Charara.<sup>13</sup> The women surrounded the investigators and screamed accusations that they were "American" or "Israeli." The Der Spiegel article, which caused considerable commotion, proved somewhat accurate when four Hezbollah members were indeed indicted in January 2011 for their involvement in the assassination. Hezbollah leader Savyed Hasan Nasrallah famously threatened to "cut off the hand" of anyone who attempted to arrest the Hezbollah members in question.14 The individuals remain protected and are being tried in absentia.

Interestingly, this is not the first time a list of trial witnesses has been leaked. *Al-Akhbar* published the identity of 32 "secret" witnesses in late January 2013, which included their photographs and personal details.<sup>15</sup> After numerous sources questioned and even attacked the newspaper for its actions, Editor-in-Chief Ibrahim al-Amin observed:

Al-Akhbar, like any other media outlet, publishes what it considers appropriate in accordance with its editorial line, and does not evade its responsibilities toward all concerned...it will treat all matters of "public right" as being part of what the public is entitled to know.<sup>16</sup>

Al-Amin also tried to avoid blame by stating that *al-Akhbar* was "not the first media outlet to attempt to release the names of witnesses and other issues linked to the tribunal...."<sup>17</sup>

Since the STL's indictment of the Hezbollah members, the court seems to have entered a slow. downward spiral in terms of its effectiveness. A change of prosecutors, budget woes and increasing criticism for its lack of progress have exacerbated the public's already skeptical opinion of the court. Lebanese support for the trial has waned slowly but steadily, due in part to the failure of the "Beirut Spring" to foment any tangible political change. Many Lebanese were originally in favor of a trial as a means to avenge the blood Hariri spilled, but it has become quite apparent that most Lebanese misunderstood the precedent such a trial might set, especially since it could end the "culture of impunity" that has long since influenced Lebanon's history. Moreover, the STL would be plagued by bureaucratic red tape and an exceptionally long wait for action. It should come as no surprise, however, that the Lebanese were unable to interpret the trial for its intended purpose, particularly since no other means of achieving any kind of transitional justice has been utilized in the country despite its many wars. The STL has essentially become a political orphan, as few Lebanese are concerned about the trial and even fewer actually support it. Ultimately, the almost complete lack of response to this most recent scandal helps to underscore the tribunal's imminent death.

With the publication of these witness lists, however, the real culprits have likely browbeaten any Lebanese citizen sufficiently—to include those who were named, those who were named "accidentally" and those who remain unidentified to prevent them from cooperating with the court. Already without the means to arrest and try those truly responsible for Hariri's assassination, the court may even have lost its ability to offer symbolic justice, and therefore provide any sense of closure either to the Hariri family or to the constituency of the Future Movement. In sum, Hezbollah has deftly subverted the STL without suffering any selfincrimination. By employing third-party resources such as its media arms and the "witness" website, it has indeed swept the Hariri issue aside—an outcome typical for Lebanon's many assassinations. At this point, we can likely expect the STL to give one final bow before it joins Hariri in becoming yet another memory of Lebanon's tumultuous past.

Kelly Stedem contributed to this article.

- 1 Niamh Fleming-Farrell. "Victims want STL 'witness list' publishers held in contempt." The Daily Star. 18 April 2013.
- 2 Marlise Simons. "Hackers Post Witness List in Trial on Ex-Premier's Death." The New York Times. 13 April 2013.
- 3 "Al-Mustaqbal's published files criminal complaint over hacking." The Daily Star. 11 April 2013.
- 4 Marlise Simons. "Hackers Post Witness List in Trial on Ex-Premier's Death." The New York Times. 13 April 2013.
- 5 According Hezbollah's *al-Ahd* website, the original site was shut down upon request by the STL thanks to pressure exerted by Dutch authorities. 23 April 2013. http://www.alahednews.com.lb/fastnewsdetails.php?fstid=131024
- 6 Niamh Fleming-Farrell. "STL 'witness leak' website mysteriously goes offline." The Daily Star. 24 April 2013.
- 7 "Our Mission." Journalists for the Truth. Accessed 15 April 2013.
- 8 "Leaked STL witness list 'inaccurate': spokesman." The Daily Star. 11 April 2013.
- 9 Niamh Fleming-Farrell. "Victims want STL 'witness list' publishers held in contempt." The Daily Star. 18 April 2013.
- 10 "Madi Meets Von Hebel: We'll Probe Alleged List of Witnesses Once STL Asks." *Naharnet.* 15 April 2013. http://www.naharnet. com/stories/en/79317-madi-meets-von-hebel-we-ll-probe-alleged-list-of-witnesses-once-stl-asks
- 11 Hilal Khashan. "Saad Hariri's Moment of Truth." Middle East Forum. *Middle East Quarterly*, Winter 2011. Pp. 65-71. Accessed 24 April 2013. http://www.meforum.org/2820/saad-hariri-moment-of-truth
- 12 Ian Bremmer. "What was Saad Hariri thinking on Syria?" Foreign Policy. 16 September 2010. http://eurasia.foreignpolicy.com/posts/2010/09/16/what\_was\_saad\_hariri\_thinking\_on\_syria
- 13 Sarah Lynch. "Women attack STL investigators in Dahiyeh." Now. 27 October 2010. https://now.mmedia.me/lb/en/reportsfeatures/ women\_attack\_stl\_investigators\_in\_dahiyeh
- 14 Elias Sakr. "Nasrallah: We will not allow arrest of fighters." The Daily Star. 12 November 2010.
- 15 Marlise Simons. "Hackers Post Witness List in Trial on Ex-Premier's Death." The New York Times. 13 April 2013.
- 16 Ibrahim al-Amin. "The STL Witness List: Why We Published." *Al-Akhbar.* 20 January 2013. http://english.alakhbar.com/ node/14710
- 17 "STL Spokesman: Leaks of Identities of Witnesses Jeopardizes their Lives, International Justice." *Naharnet*. 20 January 2013. http://www.naharnet.com/stories/en/69048